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 CLIMATE ACTION PLAN STAKEHOLDER ADVISORY GROUP


Meeting #6, January 26, 2005

MINUTES

Attending:
David Wilby, IEPM; Tom Welch, PUC; Chris Hall, former Senator; Peter Arnold, Chewonki Foundation; Pattie Aho, MODA; Duane Scott, DOT; Bob Thompson, AVCOG; Sue Jones, NRCM; Andy Burt, Maine Council of Churches; Steve Ward, OPA; Brian Dancause, DECD; Donald Mansius, Maine Forest Service; Karl Braithwaite, Muskie School; Ann Thayer, Dragon Products; Beth Nagusky, OEIS; Rep. Ted Koffman; Al Wiley, FPL Energy; Patrick Strauch, MFPC; Michael Stoddard, Environment Northeast; Chris Hall, Maine State Chamber; John Williams, MPPA; Norm Anderson, Maine Lung Assoc.; Pam Person, Coalition for Sensible Energy; Dawn Gallagher, Michael Karagiannes, Steve Davis, Malcolm Burson, Maine DEP.

Guest:
David Gardiner, The BBG Group

Commissioner Gallagher opened the meeting by reviewing the recent process of delivering the report to the Legislature, and noted that the purpose of this meeting is to identify “next steps” in implementing the Plan and its options.  She has asked the chairs of the committees on Natural Resources, Transportation, Utilities and Energy, Agriculture, Conservation and Forestry, and Taxation, to name representatives to a liaison group to work with her in bringing the Plan forward.  The Department expects to file written comment or testimony on all bills pending before this session that have a climate plan implication.  Malcolm Burson asked for the SAG’s assistance in identifying those bills.  At the group’s request, he will regularly post a table of identified bills on the website.  Sue Jones noted the importance of making sure other agency commissioners are aware of the Plan and its implications for their departments.

Malcolm asked group members to report on progress toward implementing the Plan options.  

· Andy Burt noted that the MCC is developing plans for extending various GHG saving options to churches.

· Tom Welch reported on the related efforts by GrowSmart Maine, and PUC activities.

· Duane Scott mentioned David Gardiner’s assistance in identifying regional DOT efforts to include carbon in long range transportation planning.

· Sue Jones opined that the issue hasn’t yet risen to the level of public conversation, particularly given the Legislature’s focus on tax issues.

· Malcolm reported that Maine’s efforts have generated significant regional, national, and international interest, including an invitation for Maine to join The Climate Group.

· Karl Braithwaite spoke of Muskie School efforts to obtain funding to augment what the DEP is doing, particularly in planning conferences on climate change issues.

· Mike Stoddard reported on his organization’s collaboration with MFS on forest issues, and noted that our work is being replicated and watched regionally.

· Peter Arnold is meeting with other New England organizations on bio-fuels issues.

· Norm Anderson announced a planned October conference on health impacts of climate change.

· Pam Person mentioned that the Maine Global Climate Change organization is increasing its Board to 15 members.

· Former Sen. Hall suggested that success will depend strongly on the Governor’s leadership, and opined that the “State of the State” was not strong on climate issues.  Dawn responded that the Governor strongly supports these efforts, particularly in working with groups like automakers.

· Beth Nagusky seconded Dawn’s comments, and noted the importance of emphasizing co-benefits.  The Governor is particularly interested in solar and alternative energy possibilities.

· Tom added that since emission reduction effects probably won’t be measurable in our lifetimes, it may be difficult to for people to see the benefits of action.  He suggested that any legislation be put forward  as providing both economic and environmental benefits.

· Pattie reminded the group of her status as someone who might be lobbying against one or more Options, and was assured that her presence was important.

Dawn then suggested that we review the Options in logical groupings, looking at current implementation steps.  

Energy Generation, etc.
Tom asserted the importance of our actions in the light of the new New England Standing Committee on Electricity group (regional transmission and power supply reliability issues), and the RGGI proposals.  Steve Ward expressed support for RGGI, and the group agreed that Options 1,3, and 7 should be reported on to Kurt Adams in the Governor’s office, with the recommendation that he become familiar with NESCO.  Sue Jones suggested a stakeholder process be established for RGGI, with a sub-group to work on offsets.  Offsets are fine, but actual reductions should come first.  Dave Wilby noted that outreach on RGGI is needed.

 Discussion then expanded to include other options, particularly 5 (System Benefit Charge) and 11 (RPS).  Tom suggested this group include the biomass and landfill options, and the forthcoming wind energy report.  The Utilities and Energy Committee will be discussing how to privilege select kinds of generation.  Agreed:  that a “package” be reported to UTE, including cost numbers and an alternative compliance mechanism.  A major hurdle to implementation will be any resultant increases in energy costs:  economic development and benefits must be highlighted.  After further discussion, Action:  former Senator Hall will convene an informal stakeholder group to discuss options 5, 8, 9, 11, 18, 21, and 43, and possibly 15, with an eye toward the current legislative agenda.  Several potential members of the group pointed out that the DEP needs to solidify its policy stance on these, including environmental outcomes and funding options.  Al Wiley asked that incremental hydro be added to the list.  Agreed:  Tom will use one of the current PUC bills to focus these efforts.  Steve Ward noted that if an RPS is phased in, marginal rate increases can be cushioned by the disappearance of stranded costs.  Dawn agreed that the stakeholder group will need to identify costs, benefits, and expected timing.

Energy Efficiency

Options 19, 22, 26, 29, 30, 35, 37, 42, 45, and 48 were referenced as a useful package.  Tom Welch opined that these would not need a separate stakeholder effort, but rather that OEIS and DEP, with PUC support, could reference them together instead of trying for an omnibus bill approach.  Pattie noted the existing efforts of committees on heating fuels, and building codes (SPO), and asked that we try not to duplicate activities.  In addition, efficiency issues for residential and industrial consumer are different.

Beth observed that these actions make sense as part of an umbrella of actions regardless of climate impacts.  Ted Koffman suggested that a presentation on these issues (“Efficiency / Standards / Conservation”) be made to a combined meeting of legislative committees (NRC, UTE, BRED), with secondary presentations tailored for particular options.  Mike Stoddard suggested that outreach efforts in this area should bundle them together, as part of a larger direction (including RGGI compliance) for the state energy system.  This would also include transportation.

Transportation

Discussion focused initially on Options 2 and 32.  Dawn identified these as a priority.  Sue Jones expressed concerns about the Department’s intent to treat these as major substantive rules requiring legislative action, rather than moving ahead using current authority.  Ted Koffman replied that he expected Natural Resources Committee members to want the major substantive approach.  


On Options 6, 24, and 52, having to do with fuels, Pattie requested the Department to move ahead on a decision on fuel mandates.  Noting that a regional fuel initiative is definitely preferable to a single state, she identified availability and product composition as key variables, and noted that the manufacturing of fuel has different policy implications than the use of those fuels (specification v. promotion/development).  Sue J. suggested a stakeholder process for these, which might work further over the summer.  Mike Stoddard urged that any discussion not impinge on bio-diesel intiatives currently under way.  Former Senator Hall asked that fuels be distinguished by infra-structure costs.


The group also discussed other transportation options under the general headings of sprawl, feebates, and black carbon.   DOT and DEP will be working together on Option 17 (Slowing VMT growth).  Bob Thomson noted that there will be a conference in May in Portland on the relationship between transportation and land use issues.  The Energy Office is also interested in VMT issues.  Former Senator Hall pointed out the unintended conflict in some measures which would displace the possibility of rail transportation revival in favor of trails.


Mike Stoddard briefly summarized the importance of the “black carbon” issue, pointing out that the science on this is still in the early stages.  Several participants urged DEP to continue its anti-idling efforts, particularly by including school buses in Option 41.  Ann Thayer reminded the group that changing highway weight limits can be an anti-idling measure [this measure can be found as TLU 8.2 in the list of yet-to-be evaluated options.]  


Finally, there was agreement that Option 46, Feebates, needs more work.  It was noted that the oft-discussed “commercial vehicle exemption” may not be reflected in the numbers in the Plan.  Action:   DEP will follow up on this.

Forestry


The forestry options have been being treated as a group for some time, and it was agreed:  that a stakeholder group to consider these is needed soon.  In answer to a question, Don Mansius noted that the sequestration research report being undertaken by the MFS and Environment Northeast will be ready later this spring.  Pat Strauch urged the Commissioner to keep these options as concepts, not mandates, since some members of his organization have strong reservations.  He would like any new group to include representation from the University of Maine forestry program, and to have the Options peer reviewed.  Dawn agreed, but reminded members that delays will have a significant effect on meeting Plan targets.  Action:  Pam Person will forward comments from Bill Borland to Malcolm.  

Rep. Koffman asked how the forest establishes a registry entry for RGGI processes.  Action:  Dawn will speak to Alec Giffen about this.  With regard to the package of forestry options, Don Mansius observed that options 16 and 20 are particularly strong, subject to implementation timing.  There was general agreement that Option 14, Forestland Protection, needs to moved forward aggressively since it’s so closely tied to the VMT option.

General Conclusions

Commissioner Gallagher agreed with the suggestion that the Department post summaries of stakeholder conversations on the website.

The Department will follow up with implementation of options not reviewed today, and post regular updates.

The meeting adjourned at 2:00 pm.
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